Economic Security and U.S.-China Competition: The View from North Korea

By Rachel Minyoung Lee

Introduction: Economic Security and U.S.-China Competition: The View from North Korea

"Economic security" has become something of a buzz phrase since the Trump administration first incorporated it into the 2017 National Security Strategy, later reintroduced by then White House trade adviser Peter Navarro in this famous line: "Economic security is national security." The line between security and economic issues has become even blurrier in recent years: economic security, though almost never called by that name by the Biden administration, continues to dominate its national security agenda amid intensifying U.S.-China competition, rising geopolitical uncertainties, and challenges to global norms of innovation and trade. Disruptions to supply chains during the global pandemic and in the wake of Russia's invasion of Ukraine have underscored vulnerabilities in the global economy and their potential for security risks.

The dilemmas and opportunities that multidimensional U.S.-China strategic competition poses to key players in matters related to global economic security, namely Japan, South Korea, Taiwan, and the European Union, are well chronicled. One country is conspicuously missing from existing literature concerning economic security or U.S.-China strategic competition and relevant stakeholders' attempts to adjust to the reshaping of the geopolitical and geoeconomic global order: North Korea. North Korea is an interesting piece of the puzzle because it is certainly not a key player in the regional or global economy. It is not part of the global market system. Quite unlike its neighboring states, North Korea's place in global supply chains is minimal at best. Yet, North Korea remains important because it is a major player in the Northeast Asian security landscape. Any key political and economic decisions this nucleararmed state makes in the region, where major power interests intersect and some of the world's crucial supply chains run, will have profound implications for the security and economy of the world. And Pyongyang's views of U.S.-China

Rachel Minyoung Lee is a Senior Analyst at the Vienna-based Open Nuclear Network (ONN) and a Nonresident Fellow with the 38 North Program at the Stimson Center. Lee was a North Korea collection expert and analyst with Open Source Enterprise of the U.S. Government from 2000 to 2019.

competition and its economic and political fallout will be a central component of its near- to long-term calculus. Also of relevance is how the North sees the Russia factor in U.S.-China competition and the shifting global order.

Against that backdrop, this paper examines how North Korea perceives economic security and U.S.-China strategic competition; how Pyongyang's views of U.S.-China relations and the changing global order have reshaped its foreign and economic policy; and the opportunities and challenges that U.S.-China competition poses to Pyongyang.

"Economic Security" Narrative in Pyongyang

North Korea does not use the term economic security in a domestic context and has no established definition. Yet, the linkage between the economy and national security features regularly in the country's propaganda, instilling in the people the concept that the two realms are inextricably intertwined. The following line from a prominent first-page article in the country's most authoritative daily, Rodong Sinmun, is one such example:

Further strengthening the self-supporting foundation of the economy is a fateful matter of importance on which the existence and life-anddeath of the state and people rest. That is because today's economic construction is a serious political struggle and class struggle for defending the dignity and sovereignty of the people.²

Sometimes, particularly when it needs to justify increased defense spending, North Korea uses the opposite logic—that strong national security ensures economic development:

We have overcome harsh trials and difficulties and equipped ourselves with powerful national defense capabilities and war deterrent not to threaten other countries but to safeguard the peace and stability of the Korean Peninsula and create a favorable environment for the construction of an economically powerful state by preventing the imperialists' aggression and war and completely ending [their] military threats.3

Despite being largely disconnected from the global economy and emphasizing self-reliance day after day, North Korea has shown interest in issues related to economic security and related matters in external contexts, namely, to ridicule South Korea's deepening economic dependence on the United States and criticize its enhanced partnership with Washington and Tokyo, or support Beijing's position on U.S.-China competition. This indicates that the country understands economic security is a part of the deepening U.S.-China standoff and is concerned about the ramifications of U.S.-China relations for the region and world, including the increasingly clear geopolitical blocs.

Worry Over South Korea's Pivot to the United States and Japan

Though the term economic security had been used widely in other parts of the world for some years, North Korea started mentioning it only at the end of May 2022—in the wake of South Korean President Yoon Suk-yeol and U.S. President Biden's first summit, where they discussed economic security as a main agenda item—and has since regularly reported or commented on related issues.⁴ Yoon, a conservative who was elected in March 2022, had promised a foreign policy that was clearly more aligned with the United States than his predecessor Moon Jae-in. Almost all North Korean articles critical of South Korea in connection with economic security have been carried only in the Korean language by the country's external propaganda websites that primarily target South Koreans. 5 The timing of these North Korean articles' appearances, as well as the sources hosting such articles, suggests Pyongyang was concerned about the geopolitical implications of the Yoon administration's pivot to the United States and Japan and was attempting to influence South Koreans' opinion about Yoon's U.S. policy. Furthermore, the increasingly close cooperation among the three nations almost certainly reinforced the North Korean leadership's tendency toward realignment with China and Russia, which was already in full swing.

In the wake of a Japan-South Korea-U.S. summit in November 2022, North Korea criticized the expanding three-way partnership's potential implications for Pyongyang:

The objective of traitor Yoon Suk-yeol's actively taking part in the U.S.-led "economic security dialogue" lies in using its "economic alliance" with the United States and Japan as the link to achieving "military security" and attempting to intensify the anti-Republic confrontation dynamic based on U.S. "extended deterrence" and Japan's "military assistance."

Following Yoon's visit to the United States in April 2023, North Korea stepped up its criticism of Japan-South Korea-U.S. relations, specifically mentioning the likelihood of their increasing tensions with China and Russia. It cited South Korea's left-of-center daily Hankyoreh, which tends to support engagement with North Korea, as saying:

... the most fatal part of the recent talks is that the Yoon Suk-yeol "government" has been incorporated into three-way cooperation or a quasi-alliance among the United States, South Korea, and Japan

Not content with his one-sidedly hardline "policy toward the North," Yoon Suk-yeol is provoking China and Russia and stoking uncertainties by putting forward his so-called "values-based diplomacy," which is said to be aligned with the United States....⁷

The string of articles and commentaries deriding Seoul's increased economic cooperation with the United States is consistent with Pyongyang's anti-South Korea propaganda. What is notable is that Pyongyang expressed wariness at usually by introducing foreign commentators' or media's views—the strengthening and broadening of Japan-South Korea-U.S. cooperation and its implications for North Korea's security environment.

Siding with China

North Korean media have covered U.S.-China trade relations since at least early 2017.8 It was only in August 2022, however, that North Korea started to conduct a closer review of U.S.-China competition in the economic realm and its implications for the geoeconomic order.9 It should be noted that North Korea used the website of its Foreign Ministry to support China's position on various issues connected with economic security, usually by introducing the Chinese Foreign Ministry's or media's comments or hosting articles written by North Korean "researchers" echoing China's line. These articles discussed U.S. "pressure" on China in the name of "competition"; U.S. moves to exclude China from global supply networks and "hinder" China's economic and technological advancements; and the destabilizing impacts of the deepening geopolitical divide.¹⁰

The North Korea Foreign Ministry started commenting on a shifting global economic order—usually by promoting BRICS—at the same time that it began to track China and economic security issues, indicating Pyongyang viewed the changing world economic order in connection with U.S.-China competition. A report on a BRICS summit noted:

He [The Ugandan president] also stressed that the African countries, in the future, should tide over their economic difficulties in cooperation with those countries like China and Russia....

It is an irresistible trend of the development of history and only a matter of time that the old uni-polarized international economic system dominated by the U.S. and the West collapses and a new multipolarized international economic system, equal and fair, emerges.¹¹

The North Korean Foreign Ministry website's support for China on economic security is consistent with its handling of China since August 2021, when it started to host a regular stream of reports and articles backing China's (and Russia's) views and positions on various international and foreign policy issues.

U.S.-China Competition and North Korea's Foreign Policy

The North Korean Foreign Ministry website's sudden rush of support for China in August 2021 did not come about in a vacuum: it reflected North Korea's reassessment of the changing global order and its relations with China and the United States, and later Russia. In the backdrop of this foreign policy review was what Pyongyang perceived to be the Biden administration's—and successive U.S. administrations'—continuation of "hostile policy" despite the joint statement from the first U.S.-North Korea summit in Singapore, which pledged to improve relations and work toward denuclearization.¹² This appears to have generated serious skepticism within the North Korean leadership circle about the fundamentals of the country's three-decade policy of nonalignment with China and Russia and, as a buffer against these two greatpower neighbors, the eventual normalization of political and economic relations with the United States by working toward denuclearization.

Welcome to a "Multipolar World"

Multipolarization and a "new Cold War" are not new concepts in North Korea: they have been regular themes in state media since the mid-2000s. However, it was not until September 2021, in the wake of the North Korean Foreign Ministry's support of China and Russia, that changes in the global order seem to have started figuring into North Korea's policy thinking. Kim, in his policy speech to the parliament, the Supreme People's Assembly (SPA), for the first time characterized the global order as a new Cold War. He said:

... the current international situation is mainly characterized by the fact that it has got more complicated as the structure of the international relations has been reduced to the structure of "neo-Cold War" due to the U.S. unilateral and prejudiced bloc-forming style external policy.¹³

It was almost certainly not by chance that in this same speech, Kim criticized the Biden administration's North Korea policy in public for the first time. He claimed that the "new administration" had employed "more cunning ways and methods" in "posing military threats and pursuing hostile policy toward the DPRK" and called for more thoroughly analyzing the "present U.S. administration's" policy on North Korea.

In a speech to the SPA in September 2022, Kim went beyond criticizing the United States for a "new-Cold War" global order and for the first time made public his assessment that a U.S.-led "unipolar" world was transitioning to a "multipolar world":

The present international situation shows that the contradictions between justice and injustice and between the progressive and the reactionary, especially the power structure surrounding the Korean peninsula, have become obvious and the change from a unipolar world advocated by the US into a multipolar world is being accelerated significantly.¹⁴

Kim's assertion that the shift in the global order was being "accelerated significantly" likely was triggered by a China-Russia joint statement in early February 2022 declaring "no limits" in friendship, and Russia's invasion of Ukraine later that month.¹⁵ North Korea has had a tendency to view China and Russia together forming one anti-U.S. "pole" in a multipolar or bipolar world.¹⁶ In that vein, the developments of February 2022 could have convinced the North Korean leadership that the China-Russia partnership may effectively counterbalance the United States and the West, U.S. leadership on the world stage would be significantly weakened, and therefore North Korea had been right in its decision to realign with China and Russia.

Recalibrating Policy on Washington and Beijing... And Russia

The takeaway for Kim Jong-un from his three meetings with Trump appeared to be twofold: that North Korea was in for a "long-term confrontation" with the United States, and it needed to be prepared accordingly. "Long-term confrontation" has been a constant theme in Kim's public remarks since he first introduced it in his policy speech to the SPA in April 2019, one month after the collapse of the Hanoi summit.¹⁷ Such thinking was reaffirmed during a North Korean Party Political Bureau meeting in January 2022:

Assessing that the hostile policy and military threat by the U.S. have reached a danger line that can not be overlooked any more despite our sincere efforts for maintaining the general tide for relaxation of tension in the Korean peninsula since the DPRK-U.S. summit in Singapore, the Political Bureau of the Party Central Committee unanimously recognized that we should make more thorough preparation for a long-term confrontation with the U.S. imperialism.¹⁸

Though its stance on the United States hardened after the collapse of the Hanoi summit, Pyongyang had not quite ruled out denuclearization from its public narrative. There were signals, however, that a major U.S. policy reorientation was under way: the North Korean Foreign Ministry website's support for China and Russia in August 2021; Kim's public recognition of a changing global order and public denunciation of the Biden administration's North Korea policy in September 2021; the Party Politburo's hint at lifting its self-imposed moratorium on longer-range missile and nuclear tests in January 2022; and in Mach 2022, the North's resumption of intercontinental ballistic missile (ICBM) testing.

These signs of a policy change were confirmed in September 2022, when Kim in his speech to the SPA implied Pyongyang in effect had shifted away from its three-decade policy of normalizing relations with the United States by working toward denuclearization.19 He said:

There will never be such a thing as our abandonment of the nuclear weapons or denuclearization first, nor will there be any negotiations to this end or bargaining chip in these processes.... We have drawn the line of no retreat regarding our nuclear weapons so that there will be no longer any bargaining over them.²⁰

If Kim's September 2022 speech was not clear enough on North Korea's U.S. policy, he put the nail in the coffin in his speech to the SPA in September 2023:

As long as our Republic exists as a socialist state and as long as the tyrannical nuclear weapons of the imperialists trying to stamp out independence and socialism exist on the earth, we must neither change nor concede the present position of our country as a nuclear weapons state, but, on the contrary, continue to further strengthen the nuclear force. This is the serious strategic judgment made by our Party and government.21

This was a considerable change from Kim's last public reference to denuclearization at the end of 2019, when he said denuclearization was impossible "if the US persists in its policy hostile towards the DPRK," thereby leaving the door open for denuclearization talks, however little.²²

North Korea's changing calculus vis-a-vis China appears to have shaped, or at least provided impetus to, its recalibration of U.S. policy. Xi Jinping's visit to Pyongyang in June 2019 seems to have marked a watershed in North Korea's thinking on China. The event was notable for North Korean media's unusual emphasis of the socialist bond between the two countries, a theme that would become a recurring point of emphasis in the country's messaging toward China.²³ North Korea's support for China increased significantly after Xi's visit to Pyongyang, most notably the Foreign Ministry's unusual public backing of China on Hong Kong in August 2019 and the Party's rare statement implicitly endorsing China on Taiwan in June 2020, both thorny issues on which the North had previously refrained from commenting.²⁴ These moves culminated in the North Korean Foreign Ministry's shift to a pro-China stance in August 2021.

Kim's summit with Putin in April 2019 provided good fodder for leadership propaganda at home, but it did not achieve much in advancing bilateral relations in any substantial way. North Korea's pivot to Russia in August 2021—at the same time that the Foreign Ministry website started to carry articles and commentaries supporting both China and Russia—suggested it occurred as part of Pyongyang's broader foreign policy change to realignment with China and Russia. North Korea's support for Russia became more frequent and pronounced after Russia's invasion of Ukraine, as evidenced by North Korea's implicit support for Russia in the wake of the invasion, and subsequently its official recognition of the two Ukrainian breakaway provinces.²⁵ Kim Jong-un's letter to his Russian counterpart in June 2022 mentioned "strategic and tactical cooperation," a term that typically had been reserved for North Korea's relations with China, in effect raising North Korea-Russia relations to new heights.²⁶

North Korea's Changing Worldview and Implications for **Economic Policy**

There appears to be a strong correlation between North Korea's pursuit of diplomacy and a desire for its version of economic reform, in short, adopting some elements of the market economy within the confines of its planned economy, such as prioritizing material incentives to workers and devolving greater management responsibilities to individual economic units, in short decentralization. This connection between foreign and economic policy was evident in North Korea's efforts to improve diplomatic ties with the United States, South Korea, and Europe in the lead-up to Kim Jong-il's launch of economic reforms in July 2002, and with China, South Korea, and the United States in early 2018, as it transitioned from byungjin, or a policy of parallel development of the economy and nuclear forces, to a policy of fully concentrating on the economy.²⁷ Pyongyang has historically believed that a favorable external environment, mainly a reference to an improved relationship with Washington, was necessary for economic development. That was a key driver of its policy of normalizing relations with the United States. It stands to reason, then, that North Korea's changing worldview and apparent fundamental shift in foreign policy have had major implications for the country's economic policy.

The China Opportunity

North Korea's move toward greater centralization of the economy, hinted at during the Party plenary meeting in December 2019 and cemented at the Eighth Party Congress in January 2021, is consistent with the country's shift to conservative policies across all sectors since the collapse of the Hanoi summit, including in the foreign policy realm. It has not altogether reversed Kim Jongun's economic reform policy: the country's media continue to mention "economic management methods," a code word for his economic reform initiatives.²⁸ North Korea, however, appears to have slowed down on such measures, reflective of its efforts to reinforce central control over the economy. North Korean media since early 2022 have de-emphasized Kim's hallmark agricultural and industrial reform initiatives. We should recall that January 2022 also marked a key milestone in North Korea's U.S. policy: it hinted at lifting the moratorium on longer-range missile and nuclear testing, after signaling for some months that a broader shift in foreign policy was under way. In March, it resumed ICBM launches. In between, the Chinese and Russian leaders adopted their "no limits in friendship" statement, and Russia invaded Ukraine.

North Korea's downplaying of economic reform measures since early 2022 further underscored the correlation between North Korea's foreign and economic policy, and it suggests that North Korea's weakened will to reform the economy was due at least in part to the space created by its improved relations with China and the rift in U.S.-Sino relations. China's vetoes of additional UN Security Council sanctions against North Korea since its resumption of ICBM test-launches in 2022 have been widely reported. Furthermore, China has repeatedly failed to enforce, and even hampered the monitoring of, international sanctions against North Korea since 2018, owing to its improved relations with Pyongyang and deteriorating relations with the United States.²⁹

These are the immediate and obvious gains from the space offered by Beijing, when Pyongyang has no intention of improving ties with Washington, at least not for the foreseeable future. The more important questions are Pyongyang's intentions toward economic development and, if its ultimate goal is to give impetus to economic reform again at some point and fundamentally improve its economy, how it intends to create an external environment conducive to reform.

It appears unlikely that Kim Jong-un will completely abandon economic reform. He reportedly presented broad guidelines on economic reform at the end of 2011, presumably as soon as he ascended to power following his father's death, which shows that economic improvement was a top priority for Kim then and may again become one someday.³⁰ In fact, North Korea has a history of going back and forth between reformist and conservative economic policies, as exemplified by Kim Jong-il's launch of economic reform measures in 2002 and their reversal starting in the mid-2000s.31 If Pyongyang's plan is to resume economic reform at some point, it will seek to build a favorable external environment either by improving ties with the United States, or by relying on China, its long-time economic benefactor. Given the changes in North Korea's foreign policy, the China option appears more likely.

Though with less frequency and at lower levels, North Korea continues to refer to reform despite its apparent reversal of policy on normalizing relations with the United States through denuclearization. This suggests Pyongyang thinks it can make reform work without U.S. cooperation, possibly a modified version of what Kim originally intended, and may view China as the viable stand-in. Despite failed past China-North Korea economic projects, such as the Sinuiju Special Administrative Region, Pyongyang has continued to turn to China for investment.³² For example, North Korea reportedly attempted to attract Chinese investment in the Kaesong Industrial Complex, an inter-Korean economic project vacated by South Korea.³³ Irrespective of which economic policy scenario Pyongyang chooses, it needs a lifeline from China.

De-Risking from China: Paradox of "Self-Reliance" with Reliance

Although Kim's emphasis of "self-reliance" in his policy statement in April 2019 was understood to be a reaction to his failed summit with the United States, the North has also used this theme to reduce dependence on China.³⁴ The UN Panel of Experts assessed that North Korea's trade with China accounted for approximately 96 percent of its total trade volume in just the first three quarters of 2022.35 It is no wonder, then, that Pyongyang is wary of over-dependence on China, particularly given its complex history with its great power neighbor.

The country's three-plus years of self-imposed lockdown to prevent a COVID outbreak not only helped it to regain central control over the economy, but it also justified the leadership's repeated calls for domestic production and recycling in the name of "self-reliance" and reduction of "dependence on imports."36 This almost certainly targeted Pyongyang's top trading partner, China. Neither domestic production nor recycling was a new theme in North Korea. North Korea's domestic production and recycling campaign, however,

did not peak until 2021, following North Korea's adoption of a recycling law in April 2020 and Kim's speech to the Eighth Party Congress in January 2021, where he mentioned domestic production, recycling, and reducing dependence on imports.³⁷ North Korea instituted a border lockdown in early 2020 and it was in the midst of heavy COVID restrictions by 2021. It would be reasonable, therefore, to conclude that the Kim regime used the self-isolation period to maximize, perhaps even test, domestic resilience and minimize dependence on China.

North Korea's "self-reliance" campaign climaxed at the year-end Party plenum in 2022, when it condemned the "outdated idea of trying to bargain the principle of self-reliance, not abandoning dependence on the technology of others."38 This stigma of "depending on the technology of others" essentially reversed Kim's previous position that introducing foreign technology was acceptable.³⁹ This Party plenum was followed by a spate of North Korean media articles warning against assistance from the outside, which theoretically could include China. 40

Despite this official line, an article in North Korea's leading economic journal, Journal of Kim II Sung University (Economics), explained the importance of technology trade and importing foreign technology for economic development. It said:

It is difficult, however, for every country and every individual enterprise to develop and advance on their own all the science and technology necessary for their own development. That is because scientific and technological research is becoming more advanced and comprehensive and the cost of developing new technologies is increasing by the day. For this reason, many countries and enterprises are trying to acquire cutting-edge technologies necessary for their own development through the technology trade market....

If [we] actively increase the proportion of technology trade in the country's trade structure, [we] can introduce, in a timely manner, cutting-edge scientific and technological achievements and technical equipment created in other countries and create favorable conditions and environment for economic sectors and production units to smoothly make technological advances. 41

This article, published three months after the Party plenum, and almost certainly after a vetting process, runs directly counter to the Party directive and shows the dilemma that North Korea faces beneath the veneer of the tough official policy. Kim Jong-un's visit to Russia, apparently driven in part by economic gains and the acquisition of Russian military technology, is another vivid example of North Korea's dilemma between the ideal of self-reliance, and the reality of exchange and cooperation with other countries.

De-Risking from China: Cozying up to Russia

North Korea has already started taking steps toward China "de-risking," despite all the benefits of its pivot to China. Kim and his associates likely do not view Beijing as a completely trustable partner in the "common cause" of socialism, which was a recurring theme in Kim's messages to Xi until the Armistice Day celebrations in July 2023.⁴² China is trying to manage, rather than escalate, its competition with the United States, as evidenced by the Xi-Biden summit on the sidelines of the APEC summit in November 2023.⁴³ It wishes to be viewed as a responsible global power. The lower-level delegations China sent to North Korea in July and September 2023 to mark the Armistice Day and the state founding day, respectively, likely reflected Beijing's reluctance to go all in on its relations with North Korea, or to be associated with growing military ties between Pyongyang and Moscow.

And so enters Russia. Although North Korea likes to group China and Russia in the same "pole" to counteract the United States when doing so serves its purpose, it knows better than to overlook the complexities of Sino-Russia relations: Pyongyang has had a record of deftly navigating this complicated relationship during the Cold War to maximize its own national interests.44

One might argue that North Korea's invitation of Russian Defense Minister Sergei Shoigu to the military parade marking the Armistice Day in July was a message of sorts to Beijing: the Armistice Day has traditionally been an occasion for paying tribute to the Chinese People's Volunteer's Army. Kim's decision to make Russia his first foreign travel destination after the country's reopening of borders also was a testament to his policy priorities.

Consistent with these moves, North Korea at the highest levels has dropped subtle yet significant signs since the Armistice Day anniversary—almost certainly intended to be noticed by both Beijing and Moscow—that it may be rethinking the China factor in its anti-U.S. policy. In North Korea's readout of Kim's meeting with the Chinese delegation in September, there were no longer the typical references to "strategic and tactical cooperation" or a North Korea-China joint response to the international situation.⁴⁵ In the meantime, North Korea has consistently used such language in its reports on Russia since Shoigu's Pvongvang visit.⁴⁶ Additionally, Kim's message to Xi on China's state founding anniversary in early October, while recognizing socialism as important for both countries, carefully avoided characterizing it as a common cause, a contrast to the corresponding message in 2022, which explicitly described it as such.⁴⁷

Conclusion

Though North Korea does not discuss "economic security" in domestic contexts by that name or have an established definition of the term, it thoroughly understands that the economy and national security are inseparable. As unconnected as North Korea is to the global economic system, it is therefore essentially untouched by the typical economic issues that many major economies are grappling with in relation to economic security. However, it, like other countries, has closely tracked economic security developments and deepening U.S.-China strategic competition for potential political fallout and what opportunities and challenges that may generate.

U.S.-China strategic competition has offered unique opportunities to North Korea. The immediate benefits are obvious. Politically, China has overtly taken sides with North Korea for its missile launches and provided political cover on the UN Security Council against additional sanctions. Economically, China has turned a blind eye to, if not helped, North Korea's widespread sanctions evasions; it is also known to offer considerable economic assistance to the country.48 More significant, however, is that it has given Pyongyang the bandwidth to consider alternative paths on the foreign policy and economic fronts. Notwithstanding the complex history between North Korea and China and the former's continued efforts to curb the latter's influence, the U.S.-China rift almost certainly facilitated North Korea's decision to shift away from its three-decade policy of nonalignment with China and normalization of relations with the United States through denuclearization. China appears to be a key factor in North Korea's economic policy: whether as temporary life support until it can figure out how to improve the economy without mending ties with the United States, or as the new favorable external environment for some modified form of economic reform. Although its closer ties with Russia will generate some economic benefits for North Korea, for example through weapons exports, they will be short term; without international sanctions relief and improved ties with the United States, any outside funding necessary to ameliorate the North Korean economy over time will almost certainly come from the Chinese and not the Russians, as historical data confirm.⁴⁹

Intensifying U.S.-Sino competition and what North Korea perceived to be weakening U.S. leadership on the world stage and an increasingly fragmented global order incentivized Pyongyang into rekindling of ties with Moscow as well as with Beijing. It is hard to assess whether Russia is a tactical goal or a part of Kim's longer-term, strategic calculus. Notably, however, Kim told the parliament that his decision to codify the nuclear law in the constitution was a "serious strategic judgment" that went beyond "the analysis and study of the current ever-aggravating situation only."50 It was almost certainly not by chance that these comments were made just weeks after his visit to Russia.

Despite the opportunities presented by the U.S.-China divide, North Korea clearly understands the importance of hedging against external variables that could negatively impact its economic security. These external variables are not limited to North Korea's hostile relations with the United States or uncertainties in the regional security environment. Rather, dependence on outside powers for survival, mainly China, on which North Korea is heavily reliant economically, is a key external risk. The countless North Korean commentaries bashing "the imperialists" offers of assistance or reliance on outside powers can easily be applied to China, and they probably do in the minds of the North Korean leadership.51 In that vein, North Korea's daily calls for self-reliance are not merely a reflection of its lack of interest in engaging Washington—they are equally the country's sounds of alarm against dependence on China and its efforts to build economic resilience at home. It is perhaps fit to describe Pyongyang's campaign against imports and for domestic production and recycling in recent years as an attempt at ensuring economic security.

History has taught North Korea that neither China nor Russia can be fully trusted. That eventually led Kim II-sung to reach out to the United States to be the buffer against its two great-power neighbors 30 years ago, which resulted in the now-defunct 1994 Agreed Framework. As improved relations with Washington are not in Pyongyang's cards for the foreseeable future, the only viable option for filling that void may be self-reliance on both the foreign and economic policy fronts, with some balancing act between Beijing and Moscow as shown by North Korea's somewhat cooler handling of China and its proportionately warm treatment of Russia since the Armistice Day celebrations. Only time will tell how Kim Jong-un's North Korea navigates regional and international security dynamics, made increasingly perilous and uncertain by ongoing economic security developments and U.S.-China competition.

Endnotes

- 1 "Economic Security as National Security: A Discussion with Dr. Peter Navarro," Center for Strategic and International Studies (CSIS), November 13, 2018, https://www.csis.org/analysis/ economic-security-national-security-discussion-dr-peter-navarro.
- ² "Charip-ui pansok-ue kangguk-i itta" [On the Rock of Self-Sustenance Stands a Powerful State]. Rodong Sinmun online, June 14, 2023, http://rodong.rep.kp/ko/index. php?MTJAMjAyMyOwNi0xNC1OMDAxQDE1QDFAQDBAMQ==.
- ³ Myong Ju-hyok, "Kangnyokhan chawijok kukpangnyogi isso uri-ui sungninun hwakchongjogida" [Our Victory Is Certain for Having Powerful Self-Defensive National Defense Capabilities], Rodong Sinmun, August 31, 2019, 3.
- 4 "Odun-kot poda irun-kosi to manun 'hoedam'-iranun kangryokhan pulman pyochul" [Expressing Strong Dissatisfaction Over a 'Meeting' Where Losses Were Greater Than Gains], Uriminzokkiri, May 31, 2022, http://www.uriminzokkiri.com/index.php?ptype=cgisas&mtype=view&no=1227742; Choe Rim, "Taemichujong-uro touk akhwa-doen namjosongyongje" [South Korean Economy Has Become Even Worse Due to Servilely Following the United States], Ryomyong, August 5, 2022, http://www.ryomyong.com/index.php?page=south&no=57945.
- ⁵ North Korean-run media and websites, all directly or indirectly controlled by the Workers Party of Korea (WPK) or the government, can be categorized as "domestic" or "external." North Korea targets different pockets of the audience to maintain policy flexibility or shield certain parts of the audience from sensitive information while voicing or even reinforcing its message to intended recipients. "Domestic" sources, which include all newspapers, such as the country's most authoritative WPK-run daily Rodong Sinmun, radio, and television, target the domestic populace, but with regime knowledge that all content carried by these sources can and are being monitored by external audiences. "External" sources, intended for international audiences, are all Internet-based and cannot be accessed by the average North Korean. These include the websites of the country's official Korean Central News Agency (kcna.kp or kcna.co.jp) and Foreign Ministry (mfa.gov.kp), or propaganda websites that primarily target South Koreans, such as Uriminzokkiri and Ryomyong. For more information on North Korean propaganda analysis, see https://www.ncnk.org/news/rachel-minyoung-lee-understanding-north-koreas-publicmessaging-understanding-north-korea-paper.
- ⁶ Ri Myong-chin, "'Kyongjeanbodaehwa'-ro odul-kosun muosinga'" [What Is To Be Gained From "Economic Security Dialogue?"], Ryomyong, December 7, 2022, http://www.ryomyong.com/ index.php?page=south&no=59903.
- ⁷ "Kojodoenun pinangwa choso, simgakhan uryo-rul moraon kwerweyokto-ui kugol haenggak(3)" [Puppet Traitor's Begging Junket Has Drawn Increasing Criticism and Ridicule and Serious Concern (3)], Korean Central News Agency (KCNA) online, May 3, 2023, http://kcna.kp/kp/ article/q/87172d7d2cbe1ad1bbe19d822707ead4702eb35fc39fd0ab2cb2bb16c05fc043de9d7b55f 5d403108be2de5859acc60a.kcmsf.
- Unidentified staff reporter, "Pyomyonhwadoego-innun chungmisai-ui muyokpunjaeng" [China-U.S. Trade Dispute Is Surfacing], Rodong Sinmun, February 27, 2017, 6.

- ⁹ "Mean Act Hindering Economic Development of China," North Korean Foreign Ministry website, August 1, 2022, http://mfa.gov.kp/view/article/15538.
- 10 "Cut-throat Competition Between China and U.S. Over New Science and Technology," North Korean Foreign Ministry website, October 25, 2022, http://mfa.gov.kp/view/article/16017; "U.S. Attempt at Blockage and Oppression against Chinese Enterprises Censured," North Korean Foreign Ministry website, December 5, 2022, http://mfa.gov.kp/view/article/16213; "China Denounces G7's Interference in Internal Affairs and High-handedness," North Korean Foreign Ministry website, May 27, 2023, http://mfa.gov.kp/view/article/16951.
- " "Multi-polarization is an Irresistible Trend," North Korean Foreign Ministry website, September 25, 2023, http://mfa.gov.kp/view/article/18554.
- 12 "Joint Statement from Kim Jong Un and Trump after Summit," KCNA online, June 13, 2018, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/g/3eb851ea9f3e67280b6236d0a65b9aeb.kcmsf.
- 13 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Makes Historic Policy Speech -- On the Orientation of Present Struggle for a Fresh Development of Socialist Construction," KCNA online, September 30, 2021, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/g/cc488ad80d583ce1323c13164441ea84.kcmsf.
- 14 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Makes Policy Speech at Seventh Session of the 14th SPA of DPRK," KCNA online, September 10, 2022, http://kcna.kp/en/article/q/15f336993bdcb97a22f50fa590e6bc72.kcmsf.
- 15 "Joint Statement of the Russian Federation and the People's Republic of China on the International Relations Entering a New Era and the Global Sustainable Development," Kremlin website, February 4, 2022, http://www.en.kremlin.ru/supplement/5770.
- ¹⁶ Ri Chol-hyok, "Miguk-ui paegwonjuui-e taehanghanun rojung-ui hyomnyokkwangye" [Russia-China Cooperative Relations Opposing U.S. Hegemony], Rodong Sinmun, May 17, 2016, 6; Hong Chin-chol, "Taguk segye-e taehan ilbanjok rihae" [General Understanding of a Multipolar World], Chorhak, Sahoe Chongchihak Yongu 173, no. 2 (2023): 63.
- ¹⁷ "Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un's Policy Speech," KCNA online, April 14, 2019, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/q/9d9aba502a8e20a635045b103458aaa7.kcmsf.
- 18 "6th Political Bureau Meeting of 8th C.C., WPK Held," KCNA online, January 20, 2022. http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/g/40c2150762138d6c3fc54f89bfceacb0.kcmsf.
- 19 Rachel Minyoung Lee, "The Real Significance of North Korea's Recent Military Activities," 38 North, November 2, 2022, https://www.38north.org/2022/11/the-real-significance-of-northkoreas-recent-military-activities/.
- ²⁰ "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Makes Policy Speech at Seventh Session of the 14th SPA of DPRK," KCNA online, September 10, 2022, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/g/ f5e891e87072c95f771a0c41691c1633.kcmsf.
- 21 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Makes Speech at 9th Session of 14th SPA," KCNA online, September 28, 2023, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/q/8803817f72619030b57dc18bf3abe408.kcmsf.

- ²² "Fifth Plenary Meeting of Seventh Central Committee of Workers' Party of Korea Held," KCNA online, January 1, 2020, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/g/76777313290b0d440a17ac65f3eba822.kcmsf.
- ²³ Rachel Minyoung Lee, "North Korean state media coverage of fifth Kim-Xi summit," NK Pro, June 24, 2019, https://www.nknews.org/pro/north-korean-state-media-coverage-of-fifth-kim-xi-summit/.
- ²⁴ "DPRK FM Spokesperson Fully Supports Stand and Measures of Chinese Party and Government towards Hong Kong Issue," August 11, 2019, KCNA online, http://www.kcna.kp/en/ article/q/9953e50a23939d68b0a8d7a805407978.kcmsf; "Statement of Spokesman for International Department of C.C., WPK," KCNA online, June 4, 2020.
- ²⁵ "Answer of Spokesperson for Ministry of Foreign Affairs of DPRK," North Korean Foreign Ministry website, February 28, 2022, http://mfa.gov.kp/view/article/14457; "DPRK Officially Recognizes Donetsk and Lugansk," North Korean Foreign Ministry website, July 14, 2022, http://mfa.gov.kp/view/article/15441.
- ²⁶ "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Sends Message of Greeting to Russian President." North Korean Foreign Ministry website, June 12, 2022, http://www.mfa.gov.kp/view/article/15242.
- ²⁷ Rachel Minyoung Lee, "Kim Jong Un's Tortuous Path to Economic Reform," War on the Rocks, June 9, 2022, https://warontherocks.com/2022/06/kim-jong-uns-tortuous-path-to-economic-reform/.
- ²⁸ Robert Carlin and Rachel Minyoung Lee, "Understanding Kim Jong Un's Economic Policymaking: Management System Discourse," 38 North, February 16, 2022, https://www.38north. org/2022/02/understanding-kim-jong-uns-economic-policymaking-management-systemdiscourse/; "First Workshop of Chairmen of Provincial, City and County People's Committees Held," Rodong Sinmun online, October 4, 2023, http://rodong.rep.kp/en/index. php?MTJAMjAyMy0xMC0wNC1IMDA4QDE1QDFAQDBAMQ==.
- ²⁹ Kate O'Keeffe, "China Stymies Once-United U.N. Panel on North Korea Sanctions," Wall Street Journal online, September 15, 2021, https://www.wsj.com/articles/china-stymies-once-united-un-panel-on-north-korea-sanctions-11631714247.
- 30 Kim Ji-yong, "Byungjin roson-e kichohan kyongje konsol sahoegwahagwon yongusaga marhanun 'hyonjang-ui pyonhwa'" [Economic Construction Based on Byungjin Line: "Changes on the Ground" According to an Academy of Social Sciences Researcher], Choson Sinbo online, January 26, 2015, https://chosonsinbo.com/2015/01/sk126-2/.
- ³¹ Han Ki-beom, Pukhan-ui kyongje kaehyok-kwa kwallyo chongchi [North Korea's Economic Reform and Bureaucratic Politics] (Seoul: Daewon Publishing, 2020), 176-205.
- 32 Theo Clement, "Failed Attempts at Cross-Border Economic Integration: The View from Sinuiju," 38 North, October 28, 2019, https://www.38north.org/2019/10/tclement102819/.
- 33 Michael Lee, "North wooing Chinese companies to Kaesong," Korea JoongAng Daily online, April 20, 2023, https://koreajoongangdaily.joins.com/2023/04/20/national/northKorea/ Korea-Kaesong-Industrial-Complex-North-Korea/20230420161701475.html.

- ³⁴ "Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un's Policy Speech," KCNA online, April 14, 2019, http://www.kcna. kp/en/article/q/9d9aba502a8e20a635045b103458aaa7.kcmsf.
- 35 "Final report of the Panel of Experts submitted pursuant to resolution 2627 (2022)," UN Security Council website (March 7, 2023): 58, https://documents-dds-ny.un.org/doc/UNDOC/GEN/ N23/037/94/PDF/N2303794.pdf?OpenElement.
- 36 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Makes Historic Policy Speech 'On the Orientation of Present Struggle for a Fresh Development of Socialist Construction," KCNA online, September 30, 2021, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/g/cc488ad80d583ce1323c13164441ea84.kcmsf.
- ³⁷ "Third Session of 14th SPA of DPRK Held," KCNA online, April 13, 2020, http://www.kcna.kp/en/ article/q/c4a46cfe3ba4a7dd2d6a836c0f85666e.kcmsf; "Great Programme for Struggle Leading Korean-style Socialist Construction to Fresh Victory-On Report Made by Supreme Leader Kim Jong Un at Eighth Congress of WPK," KCNA online, January 9, 2021, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/q/4bd89fa5293bdf0a82d3f4323d1636e2.kcmsf.
- 38 Political News Team, "Report on 6th Enlarged Plenary Meeting of 8th WPK Central Committee," Rodong Sinmun online, January 1, 2023, http://rodong.rep.kp/en/index. php?MTJAMjAyMy0wMS0wMS1IMDA1QDE1QDFAQDBAMQ==.
- ³⁹ Robert Carlin and Rachel Minyoung Lee, "North Korea Makes a Still More Conservative Turn at Party Plenum," 38 North, January 5, 2023, https://www.38north.org/2023/01/north-koreamakes-a-still-more-conservative-turn-at-party-plenum/.
- 40 So Song-beom, "Chaju, Chajon-un okmangum-kwado pakkul-su opta" [Independence and Self-Existence Cannot Be Traded for Even for Hundreds of Millions], Rodong Sinmun online, February 14, 2023, http://rodong.rep.kp/ko/index.php?MTJAMjAyMy0wMi0xNC1OMDAxQDE1QDFAQDBAMQ==.
- 41 Jang Sun-nam, "Kisulmuyok-ui pijung-ul nopinundeso nasonun chungyomunje" [Important issues Arising in Increasing the Proportion of Technology Trade], Journal of Kim II Sung University, 69, no. 1 (2023): 69-70.
- 42 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Sends Congratulations to Comrade Xi Jinping," KCNA online, March 10, 2023, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/q/83383a5f02a01a5e3206eaeb39188277.kcmsf.
- ⁴³ Mark Magnier, "Xi-Biden summit hit pause on troubled US-China relations, delivering some modest deals: analysts," South China Morning Post online, November 18, 2023, https://www. scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3241995/xi-biden-summit-hit-pause-troubled-uschina-relations-delivering-some-modest-deals-analysts.
- 44 Lee Sang-sook, "The Sino-Soviet Dispute and North Korea's Equidistant Diplomacy: Analysis and Implications," IFANS Focus, April 30, 2021, https://www.ifans.go.kr/knda/ifans/eng/pblct/PblctView. do?csrfPreventionSalt=null&pblctDtaSn=13786&menuCl=P11&clCode=P11&koreanEngSe=ENG.
- ⁴⁵ "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Meets Chinese Party and Government Delegation," KCNA online, September 9, 2023, http://kcna.kp/en/article/q/368c14873835580b1eadd9912a1c7d17.kcmsf.

- 46 "Greetings to Russian FM," KCNA online, August 16, 2023, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/q/691e 73e9f8d0000c22c1e90b7ba2c089.kcmsf; "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Has Talks with Russian President," KCNA online, September 14, 2023, http://www.kcna.kp/en/ article/q/12825c828f2c19519cdc394bec9a51d9.kcmsf; "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Visits Vladivostok of Russian Federation," KCNA online, September 17, 2023, http://www.kcna.kp/en/ article/q/fc4b9684e607e65abf14ebe7ecf92181.kcmsf.
- ⁴⁷ "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Sends Greetings to General Secretary Xi Jinping." KCNA online, October 1, 2022, http://kcna.kp/en/article/q/fdd7e66464faf92e354b3c4840bb1a02. kcmsf; "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Sends Greetings to President Xi Jinping," KCNA online, October 1, 2023, http://kcna.kp/en/article/q/7726f63e47f44ee2955025056a64872d.kcmsf.
- 48 Takeshi Kamiya and Yoshikazu Hirai, "China bailout to North Korea: massive food and fertilizer aid," Asahi Shimbun online, November 3, 2020, https://www.asahi.com/ajw/articles/13897237.
- ⁴⁹ Lee Jong-kyu, Pukhan oegugin chikchop tuja-ui chusewa chaengjom [Trends and Issues of Foreign Direct Investment on North Korea] (Sejong: Korea Development Institute, 2021), 20-22, 26, 107-109, https://www.kdi.re.kr/eng/research/reportView?pub_no=17419.
- 50 "Respected Comrade Kim Jong Un Makes Speech at 9th Session of 14th SPA," KCNA online, September 28, 2023, http://www.kcna.kp/en/article/q/8803817f72619030b57dc18bf3abe408.kcmsf.
- 51 Ri Hak-nam, "Chajusong-un chinjonghan chaju tongnipkukka-u'i sangjing-ida [Independence Is a Symbol of a Truly Sovereign and Independent State], Rodong Sinmun online, September 28, 2023, http://rodong.rep.kp/ko/index.php?MTJAMjAyMy0wOS0yOC1OMDA5QDE1QDFAQDBAOQ==.